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OUT OF AFRICA 
Whale sharks find sanctuary

Green power
UQ sustainability in focus 



The benefits to UQ alumni include:

• Access to UQ Alumni and 
 Community – alumni.uq.edu.au 

•  Networking and social 
opportunities with other graduates

• Library services

• Employment news and services

• Careers services

•  Invitations to functions and 
professional development activities

•  Access to international alumni 
referral program

•  Opportunities for scholarships  
and awards including Alumnus  
of the Year, International Alumnus 
of the Year and Young Alumnus  
of the Year

• Quarterly eNewsletter with the 
 latest information from the UQ 
 Alumni program

•  UQ Sport membership benefits

Keeping your contact details up-to-
date will ensure you enjoy all these 
benefits. You can do this by: 

• filling out the form enclosed in this 
edition of Graduate Contact 

• updating your details online at  
alumni.uq.edu.au/update-your-details

• emailing – uqalumni@uq.edu.au or 

• phoning +617 3346 3900 
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Be part of a global 
network of alumni

UQ can help you keep in touch with 
old friends and connect with our alumni 
community around the world. 
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Welcome to the Winter 2008 edition of 
Graduate Contact.

As always, when reading through the 
magazine I am inspired by the ways in which 
UQ alumni, staff and students are giving back 
to the community and being recognised for 
their achievements.   

From the historic appointment of Quentin 
Bryce as Australia’s first female Governor-
General to the work of PhD researcher Simon 
Pierce in saving endangered whale sharks, 
the stories in this issue highlight this proud 
tradition. 

A public way to honour hard work is the 
staging of graduation ceremonies, and in May 
it was my pleasure to meet some of our newest 
graduates and their families and friends in South-
East Asia. The trip was also special for another 
reason as it was the first visit of Professor Paul 
Greenfield to the region as Vice-Chancellor, and 
helped establish important links with business 
and industry.

In an open address to staff in March, Paul 
drew on almost 40 years of experience at UQ 
to discuss the importance of such engagement, 
and the future direction of the University. More 
of his exciting plans are detailed in his first 
Strategic Moves column on page 4.    

Across our campuses we continue to see 
the results of an impressive series of building 
projects, while The University of Queensland 
Press – responsible for launching the likes of 
Peter Carey and David Malouf – celebrates 
its 60th birthday in September. I hope you 
find a reason to visit UQ soon and see these 
developments for yourself. 

With the University’s 2010 Centenary 
celebrations on the horizon, it’s not too early to 
get involved, and I would encourage all interested 
alumni to contact the Advancement Office to 
voice your ideas. A new website has been set up 
to better serve our growing network of graduates, 
and by visiting www.alumni.uq.edu.au you can 
keep in touch with UQ more easily than before. 

Graduate Contact plays an important part 
in this process, and included with this edition 
is a short survey which can also be completed 
online. By filling out this questionnaire you can 
let us know your thoughts on the magazine 
and how best to keep you informed about the 
goings on at your alma mater.

We look forward to hearing from you. 
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Engagement the  
focus for a university  
of the future 

You don’t need to have started at UQ 
more than 30 years ago, as I did, to 
have witnessed staggering changes. If 
I were a more recent graduate or staff 
member who last visited at the turn of 
the 21st century, I would today struggle 
to recognise the newer parts of our 
campuses.

The physical difference includes 
new research institutes and centres, 
libraries, high-tech teaching and 
learning spaces, and a bridge over the 
Brisbane River. 

A program of innovations within 
the University will be less striking to 
the casual observer, but at least as 
important to anyone with a stake 
in our future. Current and future 
students are the primary focus of 
these changes, but graduates also 
stand to benefit and will have the 
opportunity to contribute.

Take the example of UQ’s move 
to treat all enrolled students as 
alumni. It expands the global alumni 
network to include tomorrow’s talented 
professionals and will foster students’ 
engagement with graduates working in 
their chosen professions. Students will 
hone practical knowledge and career 
directions, and graduates seeking 
future staff will be able to identify 
potential recruits.

Graduates will have further “talent-
spotting” opportunities as a result 
of a new UQ-wide commitment to 
internships. The aim is that, by 2015, 
up to 20 percent of undergraduates 
will complete an internship as part of 
their degrees. Graduates who mentor 
interns may have input into curricula, in 
turn making UQ programs and courses 

more responsive to employers’ needs. 
UQ graduates – already in demand – will 
be more sought-after.

If your passion is discovery, 
then consider UQ’s 2015 goal 
of encouraging 20 percent of 
undergraduate (excluding honours) 
students to undertake either a 
semester or a summer of research.  
These opportunities will expose our 
students to everyday laboratory 
experiences and, we envisage, excite 
some of them to pursue careers in 
the sciences, adding to Australia’s 
innovative skills base.

With a third 2015 objective being 
that about 25 percent of undergraduates 
will enjoy an international experience as 
part of their studies, there will be plenty 
of opportunities for graduates based 
outside Australia to link up with current 
students.

In setting these targets I hope to 
provide a trajectory for enhancing the 
learning experience at UQ. 

Learning, discovery (or research) 
and engagement are three symbiotic 
themes that will characterise the 
future strength of the University. 
Engagement is broadly defined to 
include relationships with alumni, 
employers, high schools, governments, 
non-government organisations, higher 
education and research institutions, 
and any people and communities with 
an interest in UQ.

UQ has many advantages in the 
quest for long-term sustainability. Not 
least of these are the new buildings 
and infrastructure made possible by 
donations (notably from The Atlantic 
Philanthropies) and by grants from the 

Queensland Government, industry, and 
Australian Government research and 
teaching funding bodies.

Our top capital works priority for 
2008 is relocation of the St Lucia-
based School of Veterinary Science 
into new facilities at Gatton. With 
construction beginning in August 
2008 and completion due in October 
2009, the arrival of Veterinary Science 
students in 2010 will complete Gatton’s 
transformation.

The scale of this initiative highlights 
the imperative for innovative business 
models, particularly as they apply to 
major capital undertakings. Another 
monumental project scheduled for first 
stage completion in 2010, the Pharmacy 
Australia Centre of Excellence, embodies 
such an approach (more about the 
innovative building projects taking place 
at UQ is featured on pages 18-19). It will 
be the first building on UQ land to house 
a UQ entity (the School of Pharmacy) but 
be owned not by the University but by a 
business partner. 

The year 2010 promises a series of 
historic occasions, as it will be the year for 
UQ’s Centenary celebrations. Alumni will 
be intrinsic to the character and quality of 
the anniversary, and I anticipate groups 
in various parts of the world holding their 
own celebratory events. A UQ reunion, 
including alumni and former staff from the 
University’s history, will be a feature of the 
first half of 2010. The University will keep 
you up to date as planning progresses. 

Whether you left here in our early 
years or graduated more recently, 
the Centenary reunion will be an ideal 
opportunity to experience the evolution 
of UQ.  //

Today is a time of exciting opportunities for the tertiary education 

sector but also one of pressing challenges. To capitalise on the 

University’s infrastructure and human resources, UQ must adopt new 

practices and engage in smarter and better ways with its growing list 

of stakeholders.  

//  by Vice-Chancellor Professor Paul Greenfield, AO

+ STRATEGIC MOVES



“THROUGHOUT HIS 32-YEAR 
CAREER AT UQ HE HAS MADE 
EXEMPLARY CONTRIBUTIONS 
TO THE UNIVERSITY AND TO 
OUR LOCAL, NATIONAL AND 
INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITIES”

Professor Paul Greenfield, AO, has begun 
a five-year term as The University of 
Queensland’s Vice-Chancellor, replacing 
Professor John Hay, AC, who held the post 
for 12 years. 

UQ Chancellor Sir Llew Edwards, AC, 
made the announcement in August 2007 after 
Professor Greenfield’s unanimous selection 
by the UQ Senate last year, which followed an 
international search for the best candidate.

“On behalf of Senate I congratulate Paul 
Greenfield, who was outstanding amongst an 
impressive international field of candidates,” 
Sir Llew said at the time.

“Throughout his 32-year career at UQ 
he has made exemplary contributions to 
the University and to our local, national and 
international communities – including as 
Chair of the International Expert Panel for the 
Queensland Water Commission and Chair 
of the Scientific Expert Panel of the SEQ 
Healthy Waterways Partnership.

“He has won widespread respect as a 
researcher, teacher, and advisor to the private 
and corporate sectors, and has forged strong 
links throughout government and business in 
Queensland, nationally and internationally.

“Paul has applied his outstanding 
leadership qualities and intellect to great 
effect as Senior Deputy Vice-Chancellor 
and has already shown that he will have 
a tremendously positive impact as Vice-
Chancellor.”

Professor Greenfield came to UQ as a 
lecturer in chemical engineering in 1975, 
and has held a series of senior positions 

since 1985. Becoming Senior Deputy Vice-
Chancellor in 2002, he has continued to make 
time to supervise PhD students.

He has influenced public and private 
policy in areas including climate change, 
environmental management, wastewater 
management and biotechnology. In 2006 he 
became an Officer in the General Division of 
the Order of Australia for service to science, 
engineering and tertiary education.

He has a Bachelor of Engineering with first 
class honours and a PhD from the University of 
New South Wales and a Bachelor of Economics 
from UQ. His research has attracted more 
than $7 million in funding, and he is credited 
with three patents, more than 180 journal 
publications, 120-plus conference publications, 
more than 20 invited international keynote or 
plenary addresses, and numerous medals and 
awards. He has worked in the private sector 
and won a CSIRO fellowship to the University of 
Massachusetts.  //

New leadership  
     LOOKS FORWARD 
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CORE STRENGTHS 
The key areas of teaching and learning and 
research will have an even stronger profile 
at The University of Queensland following 
changes at the top.

In his first major administrative move this 
year, the new Vice-Chancellor, Professor Paul 
Greenfield, AO, created the portfolio of Deputy 
Vice-Chancellor (Teaching and Learning).

He promoted Professor Debbie Terry 
into the position and gave her wide-ranging 
responsibility for the learning environment.

“The learning environment is not limited to 
UQ’s campuses and facilities – it’s limited only 
by our imaginations,” he said.

Professor Greenfield said Professor Terry 
had proven to be an excellent Pro-Vice-
Chancellor (Teaching and Learning) since 
assuming the position in February 2007, 
and balancing it with her responsibilities as 
Executive Dean of the Faculty of Social and 
Behavioural Sciences.

As well as monitoring and updating 
strategies, policies and practices to enhance  
and promote a culture of excellence in 
teaching and learning, Professor Terry will 
improve links with prospective students and 
guide preparation for the 2009 Australian 
Universities Quality Agency audit of UQ.

To shore up UQ’s future success in innovation 
and discovery, Profesor Greenfield also recently 
announced the promotion of Professor Alan 
Lawson as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and 
Research Training) and Professor Christa Critchley 
as Dean of the Graduate School. //

Professor Paul Greenfield 
and Professor Debbie Terry 
with first-year students 
Cameron Turner and 
Rebecca Martens 
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Whether barrelling down a rugby field or 

providing the miracle of sight in Indigenous 

communities in Cape York, Dr Mark Loane 

has found success in many areas of his life. 

Now his passion is art, and the UQ alumnus 

has returned to study once again.

//  by Shirley Glaister

Brisbane ophthalmologist Dr Mark Loane is a 
modern Renaissance man, excelling in study 
and sport, and devoted to using his knowledge 
and skills to improve the lives of others.

“For me, the most advanced act of 
evolution is light falling on three retinal receptors 
to give us vision. The eye is a wondrous thing 
and I wanted to spend my life looking at 
something beautiful,” he said.

This is how Dr Loane explains his decision 
to specialise in ophthalmology in 1982 after 
completing his Bachelor of Medicine, Bachelor 
of Surgery at The University of Queensland five 
years earlier.

It was around the same time that he 

there’s no dilemma about it – all you can do is 
improve people’s lives as well as (the lives) of 
those who care for them,” he said.

As part of his specialist training, Dr 
Loane completed a Fellowship in Corneal 
Transplantation and External Eye Disease 
at Flinders Medical Centre in 1988 with 
Professor Douglas Coster, and a Fellowship 
in Glaucoma at the University of California, 
San Diego in 1990 with Professor Robert 
Weinreb.

He now works at the Eye Centre River City 
in Auchenflower.

Dr Loane also oversees the Cape York 
Eye Health Project (CYEHP) – responsible for 
providing a mobile, high-tech clinical capacity 
to 13 Indigenous communities throughout 
Cape York. It provides advanced cataract and 
general eye surgery at the Weipa Hospital in 
western Cape York.

The major disease complications he 
deals with through the project are unattended 
refractive error, unattended cataracts, 
trauma and, most importantly, the ocular 
complications of diabetes (diabetes rates are 
30 percent for Indigenous populations in Cape 

VISIONARY
    PRACTICE

retired from elite-level rugby union, including 
10 seasons for University, 89 games for 
Queensland and 61 games for Australia. 

He played 29 Tests for the Wallabies 
as number 8, earning the nickname of “The 
train without a station”. He is believed to be 
the youngest forward ever to have played 
for Australia, aged just 18 in an Australia v 
Tonga match in 1973. He was inducted into 
the Wallaby Hall of Fame last year, along with 
Tom Lawton Senior and David Campese, 
AM.

“I really loved playing at number 8 where 
you have seven players behind you and seven 
players out in front and both sides of the field 
of play,” Dr Loane said.

“You’re totally in the middle of everything. 
The position requires a balanced combination 
of strength, stamina and anticipation. Number 
8 is probably the most intellectually challenging 
position in rugby.”

At about the same time he chose to 
specialise in ophthalmology at age 28, Dr 
Loane stopped playing rugby at the height of 
his career.

“I also chose ophthalmology because 
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York compared with eight percent of non-
Indigenous populations).

Dr Loane said his work in this area was 
motivated by a need to put something back 
into developing communities.

“It’s my way of repaying the faith and trust 
put in me,” he said.

“There’s no reciprocity involved in what 
I do on the Cape. I am humbled when the 
people there put their trust in me. I try my 
best for them. They deserve it. Treating fellow 
Australians in remote communities is enough 
of a reward for me.”

The CYEHP is funded and supported by 
a combined Federal and State government 
initiative. However, it is also a combined 
ophthalmological and optometrical initiative. 

Dr Loane and lead optometrist, Dr 
Rowan Churchill, have been instrumental in  
developing CYEHP over the past 10 years.

“Suddenly we had access to equipment, 
including lasers, we could fit into the back of a 
plane. Ten years earlier, the same equipment 
would have required the floor space of an 
average-sized room,” Dr Loane said. “Now, we 
have lasers that can fit into a briefcase.”

He said he felt energised by his annual 
trips to Cape York in the dry season between 
May and October as he was able to combine 
his love for rugged and remote environments 
as well as art – viewing and studying rather 
than collecting. He is a particular fan of the 

work of Aurukun artist, Arthur Koo-ekka 
Pambegan Jr.

Dr Loane’s interest in the visual arts was 
sparked during successive Wallabies rugby 
tours to the United Kingdom in the 1980s.

“We only had to train once a day in 
those days so I could wander off and explore 
galleries and museums such as the National 
Portrait Gallery, the Tate and the British 
Museum,” he said.

“I commandeered the team bus twice 
weekly for tours including museums and visits 
to significant sites such as in Leicester where 
I took everyone on a day trip to the Bosworth 
Battlefield – the site of a decisive 1485 battle 

which brought Henry VII, and the Tudor 
dynasty, to the English throne.” 

Ipswich-born Dr Loane said his senses 
had been awakened by the art, culture and 
lifestyle of London and the United Kingdom 
after a childhood spent moving between 
Queensland country towns, then as a boarder 
at St Joseph’s Nudgee College.

Dr Loane’s love of the arts led to 
his starting a Bachelor of Arts degree at 
UQ with his wife, Elizabeth (nee O’Neil), 
who completed her degree in 1998. Mrs 
Loane also has a film studies degree from 
Swinburne University and the couple met 
each other at an art gallery.

“So far I’ve done Approaches to Ancient 
History; European, American, Australian Art; 
Modernism 1890–1945, Renaissance Art; and 
Post-Modernism. Dr Rex Butler in the School 
of English, Media Studies and Art History is a 
great guide,” Dr Loane said.

“I’m not finished with UQ yet. I want to 
finish my art history degree then do more 
study. I feel my education is incomplete and I 
will only be satisfied if I can study at UQ.

“I like hanging around universities – there’s 
something vital and optimistic about them.”

Apart from their university study and two 
grown-up daughters, Francesca and Sophia, 
the couple shares a love for rugged landscapes 
and have so far explored environments such 
as the sub-Antarctic islands and fjords of 
New Zealand, as well as the Southern Ocean, 
Falkland Islands, Antarctic Peninsula, deserts 
and reefs.

Dr Loane counts himself fortunate to have 
been able to successfully combine his medical 
studies with a career in top-level rugby and 
fondly remembers a conversation with then 
Head of the UQ School of Medicine, Professor 
Eric Saint, as a pivotal moment.

“It was the beginning of fourth year and I 
was in a quandary about whether to go on the 
Wallabies tour to the British Isles so I went to 
see Professor Saint about it,” Dr Loane said.

“I told him I wanted to do both medicine and 
rugby and he told me as long as I kept passing 
my exams, he would ensure I could keep playing. 
I kept my side of the bargain and so did he.”

He said he had always loved the “physical 
beauty” of the St Lucia campus.

“You have these beautiful halls of learning 
on a hill overlooking supreme sporting fields 
and facilities, all situated in a picturesque 
promontory of the Brisbane River with no 
through traffic,” he said.

“It was fantastic walking down to training 
from Union College where I lived for about two-
and-a-half years while I was studying.

“UQ still has the best set of sporting 
facilities of any university I know.” // 

“THE MOST ADVANCED 
ACT OF EVOLUTION IS 
LIGHT FALLING ON THREE 
RETINAL RECEPTORS TO 
GIVE US VISION. THE EYE IS 
A WONDROUS THING AND I 
WANTED TO SPEND MY LIFE 
LOOKING AT SOMETHING 
BEAUTIFUL” 

Clockwise from far left: Dr Mark Loane at 
Eye Centre River City; Dr Loane with fellow 
surgeon Dr Stephen Godfrey and a patient in 
Cape York, and Dr Loane (with ball) during his 
playing days
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TOP JOB  
for UQ alumna 
University of Queensland Vice-Chancellor 
Professor Paul Greenfield has congratulated 
Her Excellency Ms Quentin Bryce, Queensland 
Governor since 2003, on her appointment as 
Australia’s first woman Governor-General.

Ms Bryce, who is the official Visitor to 
the University, is a University of Queensland 
graduate, former UQ academic and an 
honorary Doctor of Laws recipient.

She takes up her new appointment on 
September 5.

“The University is delighted to hear of Ms 
Bryce’s appointment,” Professor Greenfield 
said.

“She has a wonderful record of community 
service and professional expertise and will 
serve the office with dignity, ability and respect.

“Ms Bryce is a role model to all people who 
aspire to the highest positions in the land.”

Ms Bryce graduated with a Bachelor of 
Arts and a Bachelor of Laws from UQ, where 
she later spent 14 years teaching Introduction 
to Law, Criminal Law, Administrative Law and 
Legal Aspects of Social Work.

She has been Principal and Chief 
Executive Officer of The Women’s College 
within the University of Sydney; founding 
Chair and Chief Executive Officer, National 
Childcare Accreditation Council; Federal Sex 
Discrimination Commissioner; Queensland 
Director, Human Rights and Equal Opportunity 
Commission; and inaugural Director, Women`s 
Information Service Queensland, Department 
of Prime Minister and Cabinet.

Professor Greenfield said several former 
Governors-General also had close links with 
UQ.

They include former UQ Senator, the 
Right Rev Dr Peter Hollingworth (Governor-
General 2001-2003); Honorary Doctor of 
Laws recipient the Hon Sir William Deane 
(1996-2001); UQ economics graduate and 
honorary Doctor of Laws recipient, the Hon Dr 
Bill Hayden (1989-1996) and former University 
of Queensland Vice-Chancellor, and Doctor of 
Laws recipient, Professor Emeritus The Right 
Hon Sir Zelman Cowen (1977-1982).

A fund set up through a generous gift from 
two UQ graduates will lead the way for 
other benefactors in years to come. 

The University of Queensland 
Endowment Fund (UQef) was launched in 
February in Brisbane with an $18 million 
kick start from UQ graduates Graeme 
Wood and Andrew Brice.

The co-founders of accommodation 
website Wotif.com committed $8 million 
worth of company shares between them.

Mr Brice pledged a further two million 
shares over the next two years and Mr 
Wood will contribute an additional $2 
million over the next five years.

The total value is approximately $18 
million, based on Wotif.com’s share price in 
late February.

UQef is a new avenue for donors 
to support academic initiatives they feel 
need stronger support or accelerated 
development. Examples of ways in which 
they may choose to do this include 
scholarships, named professorial chairs 
and contributions to research programs.

UQ Vice-Chancellor Professor Paul 
Greenfield enthusiastically welcomed the 
fund and praised Mr Brice and Mr Wood.

“This initiative is tremendous for 
its foresight as well as its generosity,” 
Professor Greenfield said.

“We are delighted that Andrew and 
Graeme have chosen UQ as the target 
of their personal generosity and the 
prescribed private fund.

“It is rare for an Australian university 

to benefit from this scale of donation from 
alumni, yet graduate philanthropy is likely to 
be a hallmark of internationally competitive 
Australian universities in the not-too-distant 
future.”

Mr Brice and Mr Wood said the 
motivation to create the fund followed a 
trend of benefactors wishing to become 
more engaged with their contributions.

“Engagement with the donation process 
is desirable because it offers accountability 
and motivation,” Mr Brice said. 

“Donors are interested in being actively 
involved in the process and seeing the 
positive impact that their support has on 
the individual, industry or the community.”

Mr Wood said he and Mr Brice hoped 
the opportunity to personalise the process 
would spark an increase in educational 
philanthropy throughout Australia.

UQef will work in partnership with UQ 
to provide the best possible outcomes for 
the students and the University.

It will be overseen by a board of UQ 
alumni and business people including Mr 
Wood, John Wiley of Carnegie Wylie, Tim 
Crommelin of ABN AMRO Morgans and 
Darryl McDonough of Clayton Utz.

For more on recent UQ philanthropy, 
see pages 20-21.

Donors lead by example

From left: Executive Dean of the Faculty of 
Business, Economics and Law Professor Ian 
Zimmer, Wotif.com Director Andrew Brice, 2005 
scholarship recipient Mary Lim and Wotif.com 
Executive Director Graeme Wood
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The new memorandum of understanding 
will allow both groups to continue their 
collaboration on hypersonic propulsion 
projects.

Hypersonics is the study of velocities of 
Mach 5 (five times the speed of sound) or 
more.

The University of Queensland’s Centre 
for Hypersonics, the largest university 
engineering group of its kind in the world, 
conducts research into all aspects of 
hypersonic flight.

This includes test facilities, air-
breathing engines, rocket flight-testing, 
aerothermodynamics, computational fluid 
dynamics and optical diagnostics.

Head of the UQ HyShot Group and the 
Chair of Hypersonic Propulsion, Professor 
Michael Smart, said the new MOU continued 
UQ’s history of collaboration with NASA over 
the past 20 years.

“Exchanges of staff and students and 
research collaborations between UQ and NASA 
were pioneered by Australia’s first professor of 
space engineering, UQ’s Emeritus Professor 
Ray Stalker,” Professor Smart said.

“This new agreement continues 
opportunities for Australia’s next generation 
of space engineers to gain international 
expertise.”

Professor Smart returned from NASA 
Langley in 2005 to work on scramjets and to 
share his expertise with postgraduates.

“I was lucky to spend time at Langley and 
would like to see the cream of the crop of our 
new graduates have the same opportunities,” 
he said.

He said the new MOU would 
give UQ access to NASA’s state-of-
the-art computational fluid dynamics 

UQ students will research new ways to  
tackle obesity, diabetes, cerebral palsy, 
iron disorders and food poisoning using 
the latest round of Smart State grants.

The University has secured eight 
of the 18 Queensland Government 
Fellowships, which are worth up to 
$21,000 to assist researchers with their 
PhD studies.

Valued at $7000 each year, the 
Fellowships top up the students’ 
Australian Postgraduate Awards.

The Smart State PhD Scholarships 
are part of Queensland’s $200 million 
Smart State Innovation Funds, created 
to stimulate research projects in 
Queensland and attract top quality 
researchers.
The UQ recipients of the 2008 
scholarships, and their areas of study, are:

• Robert McLeay, who will develop 
modelling software for different genetic 
regulatory networks. This tool will help 
biologists in their research and also in 
speeding up the development of new 
drugs to combat disease.

• Carol Kistler, who will research a 
new protein and its connection between 
regulating fat in the human body and 
hormone secretion from the brain. This 
could help develop new ways to tackle 
obesity and diabetes.

• Elizabeth Skippington, who will 
study the function of proteins and how 
they work as part of the molecular 
networks that control living cells. She will 
focus on the role of proteins in the origins 
and virulence of disease.

• Leesa Wockner, who will develop a 
sophisticated genetic analysis that can 
be applied to the diagnosis and study of 
cancer.

• Megan Auld, who will investigate 
upper limb function in children with 
hemiplegia – a form of cerebral palsy 
where paralysis affects one side of the 
body. This research could provide better 
interventions and treatments for children 
with the condition.

• Elizabeth Leddy, who will investigate 
the regulation of iron stores in patients 
with haemochromatosis, a disorder that 
causes the body to absorb an excessive 
amount of iron. Haemochromatosis is 
one of the most common disorders of 
iron, however, the regulation of iron in the 
human body is poorly understood. 

• Rebecca Goulter, who will use an 
Atomic Force Microscope to understand 
the physiological and chemical properties 
of food bugs.

• Marianne Diaz, who will investigate 
the role of the Ski protein on muscle and 
fat metabolism. The study will lead to a 
greater understanding of genetics and 
fat metabolism and could help doctors 
predict the onset of type 2 diabetes.

(CFD) research and provide exchange 
opportunities for staff.

The first activity under the MOU was 
the recent visit of NASA Langley research 
scientist Jeffery White to provide instruction 
in the CFD code for hypersonic flows, called 
VULCAN.

UQ postdoctoral researcher and current 
PhD candidate Rowan Gollan will visit NASA 
Langley for a year starting in July as part 
of a two-year experimental and numerical 
hypersonics study.

Hypersonic aerodynamics is a major 
research activity at UQ. The researchers in 
this group have been active internationally 
and are involved in collaborative research 
programs with about 20 universities and 
research institutions around the world. 

Rocketing 
        AHEAD
After two decades of successful partnership, 

The University of Queensland and NASA 

have renewed an agreement that will see 

them work together on space engineering 

projects and pioneering air-breathing engines 

known as scramjets. 

UQ scoops 
grant pool
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Delicate research  
The extraordinary results of an in utero 
stem cell treatment could lead to a new 
treatment for babies with brittle bones, as 
well as a range of other conditions.

Action Medical Research has 
announced the outcomes of an Imperial 
College London study by a team led by 
Professor Nick Fisk, that could lead to a 
stem cell treatment for babies with brittle 
bones – before they are even born.

Professor Fisk, who now heads 
the new $66m UQ Centre for Clinical 
Research, said the work held potential 
for improving treatment of other disabling 
conditions such as muscular dystrophy 
and congenital brain diseases.

Brittle bone disease or Osteogenesis 
imperfecta (OI) affects babies while still in 
their mother’s womb.

This is because collagen, one of the 
main building blocks for bone, fails to 
develop properly. The disease is detected 
by DNA testing or ultrasound and leads to 
weak bones and stunted growth.

Professor Fisk’s team transplanted 
specially manipulated stem cells into 14-
day-old mouse fetuses that had OI. 

The mice had a reduction in long bone 
fractures of two thirds by the time they 
were 12 weeks old. 

They also found that the bones of 
these mice were stronger, thicker and 
longer than those with the disease that 
had not received the transplants.

The results published in the journal 
Blood suggest that, with further research, 
the treatment could be translated to 
human babies affected by OI.

“It has significance not only for treating 
this and other disabling conditions in 
affected fetuses inside the womb, but also 
for future related work,” Professor Fisk 
said.

“Our work suggests that, in the future, 
it could be possible to take stem cells from 
an unborn baby carrying the abnormal 
OI gene, manipulate them to correct the 
errant gene and then put them back into 
the fetus to allow it to develop properly.”

Test for diabetes risk
University of Queensland researchers are 
developing a simple test that may predict 
whether a child will develop type 1 diabetes.

Professor Ranjeny Thomas and her 
colleagues from UQ’s Diamantina Institute for 
Cancer, Immunology and Metabolic Medicine, 
have identified a cellular pathway known as 
NF-kappa B that is activated in blood cells of 
people with type 1 diabetes.

“Blood cells are the major infection and 
immune-control cells of the body, called 
monocytes and dendritic cells,” Professor 
Thomas said.

“Monocytes from healthy people are ‘quiet’ 
in the blood and if we expose them to infection 
outside the body, the NF-kappa B pathway 
gets activated.

“In individuals with type 1 diabetes, we 

Stock market 
mystery solved
UQ Business School academic Dr Jamie 
Alcock and graduate Trent Carmichael 
have solved a financial problem that has 
puzzled experts for more than 10 years.

Posed in 1996 by Professor Michael 
Stutzer of the Leeds School of Business at 
the University of Colorado in the US, the 
problem challenged the world’s finance 
scholars and practitioners to come up 
with a nonparametric method of pricing 
American options in the mid-nineties.

found monocyte NF-kappa B was already 
activated in the blood, and when exposed to 
infection the pathway shut down. This tells us 
something fundamental about the problems of 
immune control that cause diabetes to develop 
in children.

“As a spin off, by simply taking blood, we 
hope to now be able to identify if a child will 
develop diabetes.

Professor Thomas said type 1 diabetes 
was caused by problems in the immune 
system, so that the pancreas was not tolerated 
– like an organ rejection.

“The pancreas of diabetics doesn’t get 
sore but it gets inflamed, and then stops 
producing the hormone insulin. Insulin is 
needed to control blood sugar,” she said.

Professor Thomas said the test would 
target families with a history of diabetes with 
the aim of picking up other children at risk.

Dr Alcock said it had taken more than 
a decade to solve the problem.

“A nonparametric method is one that 
doesn’t make any assumptions about the 
statistical distribution of underlying stock 
prices,” he said.

“Most methods used to price stock 
and derivatives do rely on a model of 
stock price movements – so if the model 
doesn’t reflect what actually happens, the 
pricing method can become useless.

“Nonparametric methods make no 
assumptions, instead letting the data 
speak for itself.”

UQ Business School graduate Trent 
Carmichael, a University Medallist and 
UQ’s Graduate of the Year in 2006, 
worked with Dr Alcock on the project.

Mr Carmichael said the new method 
did not require observed option prices, 
only stock prices.

A paper co-authored by Dr Alcock 
and Mr Carmichael describing the method 
won the ASX / SFE Best Derivatives 
Paper at the 2007 Australian Banking and 
Finance Conference. 

The paper will be published in the 
Journal of Futures Markets later this year.

+ CUTTING EDGE


